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CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Michael McPherson called the business meeting of the State Board of Heating Ventilation, Air Conditioning, and Refrigeration Contractors to order at 9:30 a.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The members of the Board reviewed the minutes of the October 9, 2002 meeting, MOTION I was made by Mr. Vines, seconded by Mr. Henson and unanimously carried to accept the minutes as presented with corrections.

COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT

Mr. Vines reported that during the period October 8, 2002 through November 12, 2002 that the Board received 10 complaints.  The status report is as follows and may be amended:

FY 2003
FY 2002
FY 2001
FY 2000

Open                                    31

Inactive                                00

Recommended                 

    Closed                              09  Closed                                  17

Total                                    47
Open                                  11

Inactive                                0

Recommended

     Closed                           01

Closed                                98

Total                                110
Open                                   00

Inactive                                 0

Recommended                  

     Closed                            01

Closed                               100

Total                                 101 
Open                               0

Inactive                         01

Recommended           

      Closed                   108 

Total                           109 

A matter that involved an out-of-state contractor has been referred to the Office of Administrative Hearings for a hearing.  The Board should receive a hearing date by the next monthly meeting. 

That concluded the Complaint Committee's report.  MOTION II was made by Mr. Henson, seconded by Mr. Eggers and unanimously carried to accept the Complaint Committee report.

OLD BUSINESS

Appearance of representatives from Apprenticeship and Training Council and Labor and Industry - Prevailing Wage Section
During the October meeting the Board had requested additional information regarding the ratio question as to how many apprentices to each journey, and how many journeymen to each master operate at most job sites, and what is the standard in the industry.  To assist in that search, the Board had invited a representative from DLLR Prevailing Wage Unit and Apprenticeship and Training Unit.  

Mr. John Taylor a representative for the Maryland Apprenticeship Training Council, advised the Board that under state apprenticeship and training law and regulations there is a requirement that there be a ratio of apprentices to journey persons for all registered apprenticeship programs in all skilled occupations.  This is based on the federal regulations for apprenticeship and training found in 29 CFR  Part 29.  The Maryland Apprenticeship and Training Council has adopted a ratio of one apprentice to every three-journey persons regularly employed for prevailing wage jobs.  The purposes stated in the regulations for having such a ratio is for proper supervision, training and continuity of employment.  Mr. Taylor explained that an apprentice is an individual enrolled in an accredited apprenticeship and training program, who is learning the occupation, but may not know all aspects of how a job is done.  Apprentices require oversight and supervision of the work that they perform.  This requires the availability of skilled journey persons working in the immediate area and with the apprentice to show the individual how to perform a task and to make certain the task performed is up to code and up to industry standard. The Council’s regulation further states that an apprentices working on the sponsor's premises and each individual job site away from the sponsor's premises shall work in accordance with the sponsor's approved ratio of apprentices to journey persons, except that the first apprentice may work at a job site immediately after the first journey person is present at a job site.  This was added to the regulation after many questions concerning service work.  Mr. Taylor indicated that when you send the mechanic out for a service job, you don't need to send out three mechanics because it would be costly for the contractor. Based upon the information provided, the Board determined that immediately after a master or journey person is working at a site the first apprentice could work at that job. After that point, the ratio of one to three is applicable, three additional journey persons for the next apprentice, and allocation of the job is ranked out in accordance to that same progression. 
Thomas Hayes, Board member, observed that an apprentice license is issued to an applicant without any required prior experience or training whatsoever.  Hayes suggested that such individuals should receive formal training through enrollment in a course of study approved by Maryland Apprenticeship and Training Counsel before being issued an apprentice license.  Charles Kazlo, Executive Director, advised the Board that the HVACR law states: "A licensed apprentice means an individual licensed by the Board to assist in providing HVACR services while under the direction and control of a licensed contractor and in training to become a journeyman."  There is no requirement under the HVACR law that an applicant for an HVACR apprentice license be required to enroll in a formal training program that is approved by the Maryland Apprenticeship and Training Council in order to obtain or qualify for the apprentice license.  Maryland law allows individuals in many trades, including HVACR to obtain training as an apprentice either through education and field training through  an approved apprenticeship and training program or by on-the-job training under the direction and supervision of a licensed HVACR master.

Mr. Taylor indicated that the contractor might comply with the prevailing wage law requirements on government contracts by paying apprentices the journey level wage.  He also indicated that subject was something that Charles Krebs of  Labor & Industry-Prevailing Wage Section, might be able to address in greater detail.  Mr. Vines, Board member, asked Mr. Taylor with respect to ratio an apprentice being supervised, what determines that three-to-one is a better ratio verses six-to-one.  Taylor observed that the ratio adopted by the States, including Maryland, is somewhat arbitrary.  He reported, by way of example, that the state of Pennsylvania has a ratio of five-to-one.  In Delaware they require one apprentice to every four journey level employees, and then after a certain point it goes up to one-to-five.  In the District of Columbia the ratio is one-to-three, and in Virginia the ratio is one-to-one on private work, and one-to-two on government work.  Federal regulations do not set a specific a numerical number as to relationship between apprentices and journeyman. 
Mr. Charles Krebs, Supervisor, Labor & Industry-Prevailing Wage Section stated that his agency refers to the council's ratio to determine whether an employer on a prevailing wage job is in compliance.  He explained that the use of apprentices must be in accordance with the apprenticeship and training laws and that the ratios set forth by the Apprenticeship and Training Council are recognized by the Prevailing Wage Division.  When inspectors or prevailing wage representatives visit a job site and find that the ratio is not in compliance with prevailing wage requirements, generally the employer will elevate the necessary number of individuals to journeyman pay status to correct the discrepancy.  Krebs reported that such a resolution is appropriate under the provisions of the prevailing wage law.  Counsel reminded the Board members, that the prevailing wage laws were designed to ensure that each individual on a state funded construction job is paid a fair wage as compared to the HVACR laws and the licensing program, which were designed to ensure a minimum level competence by individuals who provide HVACR services.  Counsel explained that the both the HVACR laws and the prevailing wage provisions use the term “apprentice”, but the use of the term in the prevailing wage law does not include an individual licensed by the HVACR Board or by any of the mechanical boards within DLLR, but rather only an individual registered in an apprenticeship program which has been approved by the Maryland Apprenticeship and Training Council.  Mr. Krebs agreed.    

Mr. Henson, Board member, asked if, in the case of a federally funded jobs with one apprentice licensed by the HVACR Board and the another registered with the Apprenticeship and Training Council, are numbers and wages checked to see if they are set for each individual apprentice.  Krebs reported that the law is clear in that an apprentice, as that term applies to the prevailing wage provisions, must be registered with the Maryland Apprenticeship and Training Council, while a person licensed by the HVACR Board would not be considered a registered apprentice for a public works contract, unless the individual was also enrolled in a registered apprenticeship and training program.  When a ratio is adjusted, it is done using a mechanism set forth by the U.S. Department of Labor that states how to adjust those individual apprentices that work on a job.  The Apprenticeship and Training Council has a chart that displays the ratio and would have to be reviewed every day in order to determine that the ratio is being met.  The apprentice must be registered with council, and the Council's established ratio is three-to-one.   

Mr. Hayes again wanted clarified the circumstance under which an apprentice is paid a journeyman wage.  He observed that a contradiction arises where the HVACR Board can issue an apprentice license to an individual on a state prevailing wage job, and if that apprentice is being paid journeyman wage, then that employer is in compliance with prevailing wage.   If the situation is that there are five apprentices on the job, then three may be paid as journeyman in order for the employer to be considered “in ratio” for that job.  Board member, Mr. Henson, wanted clarified the breakdown of the wages paid to persons paid as journeyman.  When prevailing wage officials check the wages on a state or federally funded job, the total package includes wages plus benefits.  If a contractor is giving a pension program to his employees and giving them journey wages, that is not necessarily the total package (total package would include health benefits and training).  Prevailing wage receives a breakdown of the wages being paid by the employer, and determines whether the employer is paying prevailing wage.  Wages per trade are posted as required on each job site as stated by Sec. 219, and remains posted from the beginning of the job until the job is completed.

Mr. Hayes suggested that the Board adopt a regulation setting ratios for HVACR work.  Counsel advised the Board members that if the Board were to consider such a regulation setting a ratio of master level licensees to the number of journey level licensees and the number of journey level licensees to apprentice level licensees on an HVACR job site, it should based ion the current standards in the industry and be for the purpose of setting ratios to ensure adequate supervision of employees on a job site.  Counsel explained that the Board might use the prevailing wage ratios as a guide, but that any ratios adopted by the Board should be based, not on wage considerations, but on what was necessary to ensure adequate supervision in consideration with the current industry standards and practices. 

Maria Anderson, Executive Director ACCA-Central Maryland Chapter, asked to address the Board concerning the matter of the HVACR establishing a ratio.  Ms Anderson informed the Board that members of ACCA are against any such effort by the Board and would oppose efforts to set ratios.  Anderson reported that ACCA represents over 100 HVACR contractors in the greater Baltimore area and that the members of ACCA feel that there has not been demonstrated evidence that there is a need to set a ratio of apprentice to journeyman in the industry.  Anderson also reported to the Board that ACCA believes that establishing this ratio is not a necessary or desirable regulation and that it will not effect the quality of job performance.  Anderson referred to Mr. Taylor’s indication that ratios are often set arbitrarily and can differ from state to state.  She also indicated that for the Board to come up with a perfect ratio would require a lot of investigation and some evidence as to what exactly would have to be done.  If such a regulation were to be adopted, Anderson explained that it would put a financial burden on independent contractors and would not offer any greater protection to the consumer, yet the higher prices for the cost of labor would be passed on to the consumer.  ACCA respectfully request that this Board not impose a set ratio for apprentice to journeyman.  

Diane Kastner, Executive Director, Maryland Plumbing, Heating and Cooling Contractors Association also addressed the Board.  Ms. Kastner indicated that her association also offers apprenticeship programs, and its membership are opposed to any proposed ratio regulation by the Board and adopted that statements in this regard offered by Ms. Anderson.    This concluded the presentation and discussion related to ratios and prevailing wage.

Exemption for fuel oil company employees

Discussion begun several meeting ago was continued on the exemption from licensure in the law for individuals who are regularly employed by a fuel oil company that services oil burners.  The discussion centered on the question of what makes up an "oil burner".  The Board had requested that staff research the subject. Mr. Kazlo introduced a copy of the Board minutes of July 8, 1998, and as a part of those minutes was also a letter written to Mid-Atlantic Petroleum Distributor's Association.  The letter outlined the specific devices that the Board had determined would come under the servicing of oil burners.  There had been a discussion on the "definition of oil burner" at the 1998 meeting, and it was agreed on as to the content of the letter, that had become apart of those minutes.   This was the breakdown of what the board of 1998 considered as what work was exempted, when performed by an employee of an oil company while servicing an oil burner.  After reviewing the prior minutes and a letter that was made a part of those minutes, there were no comments made.  Chairman, Michael McPherson, finding no desire by the current membership, requested that the minutes indicate that the Board does not wish to revisit the issue of oil burner exemption at this time.  The Board’s interpretation of the exemption was not changed.  

Licensing Requirements for Individuals Running Pipe and Welding Pipe

At the last meeting there was a discussion of the license requirements for pipe fitters and welders that Mr. Hayes had brought forth and also the hazardous substance spill which counsel brought forth. 

The question raised at the last meeting was whether pipe fitters and those who welded the pipe were required to hold some type of HVACR license.  There was a general consensus that the pipe fitters needed to be licensed, but it was not determined as to whether the welders needed to be licensed as well.  Further discussion on this matter was tabled to allow the Board to consider the information provided as to whether welders and pipe installers working on HVAC systems should be licensed.  Motion III was made by Mr. Eggers, seconded by Mr. Henson and unanimously carried to table this discussion for the next meeting.

As to the hazardous substance issue, it was agreed at the last meeting that most commercial construction sites are required to have a “haz-mat binder”, which lists everything that comes onto a job site.  An enormous amount of products are listed (i.e. pipe dope, pipe sealer, flux, solder, propane, etc.) that could possibly be brought on a job.  It was requested that Mr. Eggers, industry member, be asked what hazardous materials do HVACR contractors typically use, and what hazardous materials do they bring onto the job site.  

Mr. Eggers reported that insurance coverage for such claims arising from hazardous materials is not currently available.  A master HVACR licensee who meets the current requirements of having coverage of $100,000 of property damage insurance, may have an exclusion for claims arising from, hazardous material spills or materials that may be brought on to the site.  Mr. Eggers' research indicated that currently there is no insurance coverage available that would cover that, because of the wide multitude of possibilities.  The Board also acknowledged that requiring licensees to obtain such coverage would create hardship if the coverage were not available or if acquiring such coverage, even if possible, would prove to be prohibitive for a licensee.  The Board also acknowledged that in the history of the Board, it had received only one complaint on this subject and, therefore, the Board could not conclude that a problem in the industry had been established to justify the Board seeking  legislation to require contractors to obtain insurance coverage for claims arising from the use of hazardous materials, if such coverage could be purchased.  

Members requested that staff make the licensees aware that current  insurance coverage carried by the licenses generally will not cover hazardous substance spill.   Mr. Kazlo indicated that a notice probably could be placed on the HVACR web site, and for the industry members without computer access, notices would attempt to notify both the supply houses and trade association.

Inspector Testing

Executive Director, Charles Kazlo, discussed with the Board, the testing of HVACR inspectors.  Until this point all applicants for inspectors had been grandfathered or had met one of the options allowing for the issuance of an inspector’s identification card without examination.  Those applicants had either master, master restricted, or journey licenses, or have passed approved BOCA courses.  Staff is now beginning to receive applications from persons who do not meet that qualification, but do meet other qualifications that the Board had set by regulation years ago. That requirement allows for an individual with at least four years experience in the contracting trade to qualify as an HVACR inspector if he or she passes an HVACR inspector’s examination.  Mr. Kazlo proposed that the applicants who are required to sit for an inspector’s examination be required to take and pass the HVACR journey license examination.  The proposal was based on the fact that an HVACR master, master restricted, limited or journey licensee qualifies to become an inspector without examination.  Since the journey category is the lowest level of proficiency allowed for an inspector, the journey examination could be used to qualify inspectors.  Mr. Kazlo also pointed out that the Board has the option of drafting its own inspector’s examination instead if they wish. 

The inspectors receive an identification card.  There are currently 127 inspectors with 134 who have either allowed their inspector identification card to expire or they have left the trade.  Mr. McPherson asked the Board what would be their pleasure.  Mr. Hayes, Board member, suggested allowing the applicants to sit for the journeyman examination if they have the experience.  Board member, Mr. Landing, advised that he had to take the master electrician test in order to qualify as an electrical inspector, which covered all areas that may be experienced on the job.  Mr. Kazlo pointed out that the minimum requirement the State allows for HVACR inspector applicant is journeyman, and for the electrician the State only licenses master electricians.   Historically, the State has taken the position that the basic entry-level industry qualifications were required to become an inspector.   Mr. Landing's position is that standards would be lowered in order to allow people to be registered as inspectors without having the background or experience of the HVACR equipment they are inspecting.  Mr. McPherson suggested that this item be tabled until the next Board meeting.  Board members concurred.

Renewal of Licenses Expired beyond 90-days
The HVACR law provides that if a person's license has been expired for over 90-days, to renew it the applicant must appear before the Board explaining why he or she failed to timely renew the license.  By regulation, the Board has allowed staff to have the applicant submit a letter explaining the circumstances rather than having 15 to 20 renewal applicants appear before the Board at each monthly meeting.  For applicants whose licenses have been expired in excess of 2 years, the Board was asked whether it would require that, after a certain period of time, the applicant be required to sit for the examination again or should the applicant come before the Board in each case.  The Board was advised that the applicable statute governing license renewal for the Plumbing Board provides for a licensee to renew up to four years after the license has expired, with no requirement to show evidence of whether plumbing work was performed during the lapse time period.  However, after four years, the Plumbing board requires applicants to sit for the examination as if they had not been licensed.  The Plumbing board does accept the applicant’s past experience as acceptable for meeting the experience requirement to qualify to sit for examination.   The Board requested that Counsel review this issue and provide feedback as to their options at the next meeting. 

HVACR report of current licensees - Mr. Kazlo provided the Board with a current report reflecting the number of current licensees in each of the HVACR categories.  

CORRESPONDENCE
None.

EXECUTIVE SESSION
Motion III was made by Mr. Vines, seconded by Mr. Charles Henson and unanimously carried that the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air Conditioning and Refrigeration Contractors go into Executive Session, at 10:45 a.m., 500 N. Calvert Street, 3rd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.  The meeting is permitted to be close pursuant to §10-508 (a)(7) if the State Government Title.  The purpose of the meeting was to consult with counsel to review and discuss confidential materials pertaining to applicants for licensure.  There were no applications for review.  The Board reconvened into public session at 11:10 a.m.

Motion IV was made by Mr. Hayes, seconded by Mr. Vines and unanimously carried that the Board accepts the dispositions rendered in the Executive Session.

Review of Applicants

The following application to sit for examination were reviewed and the Board’s disposition of the matters are as follows:

Scott Walker approved to sit for the Master Restricted examination.

Anil Kuman Sareen need more information.

David Patrick Hart approved to sit for the Journeyman examination.

Jason Thomas Hervey approved to sit for the Journeyman examination.

Garnie Clay Drinnon, II approved to sit for the Master examination.

Mark Stephen Heil approved to sit for the Journeyman examination.

Albert Thomas Longmire approved to sit for the Master Restricted examination.

William Bradford Koch, Sr. approved to sit for the Journeyman examination.

Harry Gregory Jarvis approved to sit for the Master examination.

Francis Dominc Addai approved for Journeyman examination.

Michael A. Vito approved to sit for Master Restricted examination.

John Paul Ambrose, III approved to sit for Master examination.

John Kiser must apply for examination, denied to be grandfathered in.

Adjournment

There being no further business a motion was made by Mr. Hayes that all business presented be accepted, seconded by Mr. Maholchic, and unanimously carried that the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air Conditioning and Refrigeration Contractors adjourn at 11:20 a.m.

        X          

Approved without corrections

___________

Approved with corrections

                 Michael McPherson              

               December 11, 2002
     


Michael McPherson





Date

IT WAS DETERMINED THAT THE NEXT MEETING OF THE BOARD WILL BE HELD ON WEDNESDAY, DECEMBER 11, 2002 AT 9:30 A.M. IN THE 3RD FLOOR CONFERENCE ROOM AT 500 N. CALVERT STREET.

